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CALL TO ORDER
Ricardo Thornton, Developmental Disabilities Council (DDC) Vice-Chair, called the meeting to order.  He then asked that everyone introduce him/herself and provide the name of the organization that he/she was representing.  

REVIEW/APPROVAL OF MINUTES (January 16, 2014)
The Vice-Chair stated a copy of the January 16, 2014 Minutes could be found in the handouts and asked if anyone requests additional time to review the minutes before he called for a vote.  Hearing none, a motion was made to approve the minutes of January 16, 2014.  The motion was seconded and passed.   
VICE-CHAIR’s REPORT

The Vice-Chair informed the membership that a reception and celebration of Developmental Disabilities Awareness Month was held at the John A. Wilson Building in the Mayor’s Press Briefing Room on Thursday, March 27, 2014 from 4:00 pm to 6:00 pm.  This year’s theme was “Ability in Action.”  Mayor Vincent Gray read and presented the Proclamation, Council of the 
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District of Columbia (Council) Councilmember Jim Graham read the Resolution and Rebecca Cokley, Executive Director, National Council on Disability, served as the guest speaker.  Several advocates, including the DDC Vice-Chair’s wife, Donna Thornton, participated in the program and did an excellent job talking about their aspirations and introducing the guest speakers.  

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’s REPORT

Mat McCollough, DDC Executive Director (ED) provided the following report:

Mayor Vincent C. Gray has submitted his fiscal year 2015 Proposed Budget and Financial Plan to the Council.  Included in his budget and plan are many of the same issues that we are concerned about as a community such as improvements in public education, affordable housing, and improving the quality of life for all.  A copy of the Mayor’s press release is included in today’s handouts.

The DDC has written two letters of support: one for the Martin Luther King Jr. Library, which was applying for a Library Services and Technology Act Grant to create and develop a Speaker Series and the other for Quality Trust, which was seeking funding from the District of Columbia Bar Foundation to provide education and training with an emphasis on supported decision-making to District residents with disabilities and their families.  Copies of both letters are included in today’s handouts.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
The United States Department of Health and Human Services/Administration on Children and Families (ACF) has announced a new initiative known as Birth to 5 Watch Me Thrive!.   This Initiative encourages developmental and behavioral screening for young children (something in which the Department on Disability Services and the DDC are interested).  On April 2, 2014, the DDS participated in the Initiative’s Stakeholders Conference Call, where ACF shared the initiative’s goals, available screening tools, and an overview of the initiative’s website.   Additional information on that conference call is included in today’s handouts.

The Executive Director provided a brief summary of the National Association of Councils on Developmental Disabilities’ (NACDD) Public Policy Report, which included appropriations for DDCs covering fiscal years 2012 through 2014, employment, education, healthcare, etc.  In regards to appropriations for DDCs, the Executive Director stated that over the past few years the DDCs have lost funding because of the sequestration and other budget cuts at the federal level.  With each passing year, it becomes increasingly more difficult for this particular DDC to continue investing in the community, as it should.  In this regard, NACDD is trying to make sure that going into fiscal year 2015 the funding is restored to the 2012 level, which would mean more money to do more work.  A copy of this report is included in today’s handouts.  

Recent DDC Involvement
The DDC serves as a member of the District of Columbia Taxicab Commission Disability Advisory Committee.  The purpose of this committee is to review and advise the DC Taxi Commission on how to make taxicab service in the District more accessible for individuals with disabilities.  The committee was tasked with producing a comprehensive report and making recommendations to the Mayor and Council on various issues regarding accessible taxi service.  An Executive Summary of the Comprehensive Report and Recommendations on Accessible Taxicab Services the committee produced is included in the today’s handouts.   The full report can be found at www.dctaxi.dc.gov/page/disability-advisory-committee. 
The Executive Director stated he knows that several members have attended APSE Chapter Meetings in the past and APSE is constantly looking for more involvement from the community side in terms of attendance and participation.  The focus of the organization is integrated employment and career advancement opportunities for individuals with disabilities.  
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The DC APSE Chapter is currently seeking new members and anyone interested in joining this Chapter can contact him or go to www.apsedc.org for more information.  

The Executive Director did a presentation related to health/healthcare and people with disabilities for graduate students from Syracuse University entitled “Affordable Care Act, Managed Care, & Long-Term Supports & Services: Policy Implications on People with Disabilities and Their Families.” A copy of that presentation is included in today’s handouts.  
The DDC also participated in the Office of Disability Rights Performance Oversight Hearing on March 5, 2014 before the Council.  The Executive Director thanked Ricardo Thornton for providing testimony on behalf of the DC Advocacy Partners Program and the DDC.  He also thanked Tiffany Smallwood and Alisa Jackson Gray who also provided written testimony.  He then informed the membership that Councilmember Jim Graham was extremely impressed with what the DDC and the DC Advocacy Partners Program have achieved over the past few years.  The Executive Director stated he believes this is a reflection on all of us as a community and extended congratulations to everyone.
The Executive Director asked Dana Fink, Institute for Educational Leadership, and Ricardo Thornton, Vice-Chair, DDC, to speak about the DC Disability Community Mayoral Candidates Forum that was held March 8, 2014 because the DC Advocacy Partners Program and Project Action! sponsored that event.

Ms. Fink stated that because of interest at that time in the Mayoral primary race and the lack of information from any of the candidates about what was happening around disability issues, a few participants from the DC Advocacy Partners Program along with Raquel Rosa, Project Action! Consultant and some of its members put together what she believes is the first ever Disability Mayoral Candidates Forum.  The group developed a questionnaire that was sent to those candidates on the ballot and a compilation of their responses has been created and is included in today’s handout for those who are interested.  There were approximately 80 attendees in the audience at the forum; one candidate (Reta Jo Lewis) as well as surrogates for candidates Andy Shallal and Mayor Vincent Gray.  Since we have moved beyond the primary and are heading into the regular elections, a copy of that same questionnaire has been sent to Councilmember David Catania (Independent Mayoral Challenger to Councilmember Muriel Bowser, Democratic Mayoral Primary winner); and it will be sent to any other candidate that enters the race.  

For those who feel Councilmember Bowser’s answers to the questionnaire were incomplete or would like to get more information on her plans surrounding disability issues, IEL has a list of actions that individuals can take including contacting her campaign office on their website at www.dcpartners.iel.org.

The Vice-Chair stated the forum was well attended and even though some of the candidates came out or sent a representative, he was hoping to see a lot more of them show up in person including Councilmember Muriel Bowser and Councilmember Tommy Wells to express what they were going to do in terms of disability.  Despite this, he thinks the event went well.

Following a brief discussion, it was suggested that this is a good time to get the DDC’s voice out there and offer its expertise and knowledge to the candidates.

The DDC supported two parents (Cassandra Jackson and Rosalin Abisi) and one self-advocate (Tokie Jones) to attend the National Disability Policy Seminar.  The two parents are currently going through the DC Advocacy Partners Program.  This was a three-day event, held April 7-9, 2014; and the attendees learned about public policy for education, community living, employment, etc. at 
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the national level.  On the final day, all of the conference attendees went to Capitol Hill to meet with their prospective senators, whereas the DC group went to the Council of the District of Columbia and met with Councilmember Vincent Orange (Employment) staff and Councilmember David Catania (Education) staff.   The DC group suggested to the staff that they work together going forward in terms of the disability community and the community in general because there is a direct link between doing well in education and finding employment later on as a young adult.

Upcoming Events
The Executive Director stated he just wanted to make sure that the DDC was aware of the following upcoming events:
The DDC is a co-sponsor, along with the DC Office on Human Rights, Equal Rights Center, and DC Department of Housing and Community Development, of the DC Fair Housing Symposium that will be held April 29, 2014 from 10:00 am – 3:00 pm at Mt Vernon Place United Methodist Church, 900 Massachusetts Avenue, NW. 

Georgetown University/University Center for Excellence in Developmental Disabilities will be conducting its annual conference on June 27, 2014 at the Holiday Inn in Georgetown.  This year’s topic is “Sensory Integration.”  The DDC is a co-sponsor for this conference.
The National APSE Conference will be held July 1-3, 2014 in Long Beach, CA.  The Executive Director will not be able to attend this conference and is planning to send Sudie Johnson, Program Analyst, DDC, as the DDC representative. 

Other Significant Announcements  
The Executive Director announced he would be getting married on July 5, 2014.
He also announced that included in today’s handouts is a letter from the National Partnership for Action to End Health Disparities addressed to Elver Ariza-Silva (an employee of Quality Trust who primarily works with the Hispanic/Latino communities in the DC metropolitan area) inviting him to a ceremony in which he will be recognized for his work.   
Katie Pitts, Co-President, DC APSE Chapter, announced that their next meeting is scheduled for May 21, 2014 from 3:00 pm – 5:00 pm (the location has not been determined).  For further information and updates, please visit the website at www.apsedc.org.
DDC COMMITTEE REPORTS
The Executive Director informed the membership that Alisa Jackson-Gray, Chair of the Public Policy and Outreach Committee, was unable to attend today’s meeting.   
L. Thomas Mangrum, Chair, State Plan Implementation Committee, informed the membership that the committee is on track with most of the things that they are working on in terms of jobs and getting people back to work.  The committee will be meeting soon to discuss additional goals that the group may want to work on.  

The Executive Director interjected that Susie King, the former Chair of this committee, was amazed at how ambitious our State Plan was, but the DDC has been on task and has met most of its goals and outcomes.  Nevertheless, a few employment goals will be addressed in the Executive Session at the end of this meeting.

DDC FINANCIAL REPORT
Sudie Johnson, Program Analyst, DDC, stated a copy of the financial report (on the lime-green paper) could be found in today’s handouts.  She then provided a summary of that report which
MINUTES

April 17, 2014
covered projections for carryover funds along with the annual award, DDC major projects and other expenses.  In conclusion, she stated if we are going to have the DC Advocacy Partners Program as a main program through 2016, then we need to be cognizant of what we are spending.  Right now it is like nip and tuck, whereby we can cover expenditures for the current five years, but if we over commit then that may put the major programs in jeopardy. 
A brief discussion ensued regarding sustainability of this program after DDC funds run out and the Executive Director informed the membership that initial conversations with IEL about this issue has taken place and they are aware.  However, we still have to address what will accrue beyond FY 2016.  Ms. Johnson stated it is not just the DC Advocacy Partners Program that we would like to see continue but also other programs that were started with DDC funding.

DC SUPPORTING FAMILIES COMMUNITY OF PRACTICE PROGRAM UPDATE
Cathy Anderson, Director, Department on Disability Services/Developmental Disabilities Administration, provided the following updates:

The DC Supporting Families Community of Practice (CoP) held two Stakeholders Meetings, one on February 6, 2014 and the other on April 4, 2014.  At those meetings, Michael Smull and Laura Buckner (from Texas) worked with families on creating one-page positive personal profiles.  At the last meeting, they talked about systems change at levels 1, 2, and 3 for the personal level and they worked through all of that with the families.  There was not as large a turnout at the April meeting as it was at the meeting in February.  However, she thinks it was still a very good meeting with the families expressing an interest to continue to figure out how we would rollout the development of positive personal profiles to more families across the District of Columbia.  Whether it is early intervention (families with young children/school age children) or adults creating their own positive personal profiles, those are things they are looking at.  
The next upcoming large event for the CoP is the National Meeting being held in Kansas City, MO, May 14-16, 2014.  A team of five individuals from the District of Columbia (DC) including herself, Erin Leveton, Rhonda White, Joan Christopher, and Ricardo Thornton will be attending that meeting.  Prior to attending this meeting, participants have been requested to read the book (she will  distribute to participants) entitled “Creating Blue Space,” which looks at options of supports and services to people without walls rather than a program or a place.  The author of the book will be attending the conference to speak and they will be getting more details on the agenda as they get closer to that meeting date. 

On April 9, 2014, the Department on Disability Services (DDS) held a Public Forum at Saint Elizabeth’s East-Gateway Pavilion, 2700 MLK Avenue, SE, where over 50 individuals attended.  This was their budget forum and a forum to get input and feedback on the Home and Community Based Waiver Amendments, Proposed Transition Plan and the new requirements from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).  At the forum, presentations on the amendments, Transition Plan and new CMS requirements were provided along with a presentation on the DDS FY 2015 Budget, which includes the budgets for the Developmental Disabilities Administration and the Rehabilitation Services Administration.  Some of the highlights from the budget presentation included an overall increase of 65.3% or $62.5 million ($51.3 million was transferred from the Department of Health Care Finance to DDS and represents the local match for the Home and Community-Based Services Waiver); $6.6 million technical adjustment for the District to comply with the D.C. Living Wage requirement; $1.9 million increase over the local funds that support the salaries in DDS to cover salary, step and fringe benefit increases for non-management staff; and $818 thousand increase to support the hiring of 7 new FTEs.  DDS also had their FY 2015 Oversight Budget Hearing before the Council of the District of Columbia two days later.  
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In conclusion, Ms. Anderson informed the membership that DDS is now in their 30-day comment period, which ends on April 23, 2014, and written comments and/or questions on the proposed Waiver amendments and proposed Transition Plan can be submitted by mail directly to DDS or via email, (both addresses were included on the presentations).  DDS will not respond to people individually, but all public comments and DDS responses will be included in what is submitted to CMS since all information becomes a part of the public records.  Copies of the presentations are included in today’s handouts.
DDC FUNDED PROGRAMS UPDATE
Ms. Johnson informed the membership that Michael Roush, National Disability Institute (NDI) was unable to attend today’s meeting.  However, NDI is in the process of completing the activities for the Building Economic Strength Together (B.E.S.T.) Project and sent an update from which she provided the following brief summary.  This past quarter, NDI completed a three-part training series for transition youth at Sharpe Health School.  In addition to the training, NDI coordinated a field trip to the Bureau of Engraving for the students to see firsthand how money is made.  This is a way for the DDC to leverage our dollars, as NDI sponsored this trip.  During the final session, students received certificates of completion and NDI hosted a pizza party.  A copy of the update from NDI is included in today’s handouts.
Dana Fink, IEL stated the DC Advocacy Partners Program started in January and throughout this quarter, (February, March, and April), sessions covered were on Service Coordination, Inclusive Education, and Integrated Employment.  The Partners learned some of the basics of several key pieces of legislation, as well as national and local programs and policies related to each of those topics.  The Partners also engaged in various role-playing and other interactive activities to reinforce that.  The program began with a class of 19 participants and after the January session, three participants dropped out.  Ms. Fink stated that this is standard because participants do not necessarily recognize the time commitment that it takes for this program.  One additional participant dropped out last month as she is rehabilitating out of state.  If everyone, who is currently in the class, completes all of the requirements, IEL thinks they will actually graduate their projected class number of 15.  She also stated that the participants are also doing some amazing things in between and outside of class such as helping with the planning of the Mayoral Candidates Forum.  This year’s graduation will be held in September and she hopes to see everyone there.  This information is included in today’s handouts. 
Susie King, Lifeline Partnership, Cooking Class Co-Instructor, Building a Healthy Body Program stated she would first like to thank the DDC for funding this program.  Last year Lifeline Partnership received its first grant from a Lutheran organization and that allowed them to be able to do the Building a Healthy Body Cooking Class.  With the funding received from the DDC, they were able to incorporate the Keep it Moving Exercise Class for those participants from the first cooking class to keep them involved and continue to show how they can be healthy.  Participants in the Cooking Class received a welcome package including an apron that they designed themselves, a food timer, a set of measuring cups, and measuring spoons. Mrs. King then provided an update on the program that covered the cooking class focus, menus, and exercise class activities.  This information was included in today’s handouts.
Following a brief discussion, a few suggestions for bringing visibility to this program included writing the Dr. Oz Show and suggesting that they have a healthy session for people with disabilities and/or participation in the annual NBC4 Health and Fitness Expo that Doreen Gentzler talks about each year at the DC Convention Center.  Ms. King stated she would pass those suggestions on.

In response to a question regarding the type of weights used in the exercise class, Ms. King advised that they are currently using one and two pound weights because of the various disability capacities.  
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However, at the end of the program, the fitness instructor will evaluate each participant individually and they will receive their own set of weights to take home.

DECEMBER 3-5: TASH NATIONAL CONFERENCE IN WASHINGTON, DC

The Executive Director informed the membership that the TASH National Conference would be held from December 3-5, 2014 at the Renaissance Downtown, 999 9th St NW.  The DDC will support several advocates and family members who wish to attend.  He also informed the membership that TASH has put out a Call for Proposals and he encouraged folks to answer that call and submit a proposal to present at the workshops.  Additional information can be found at the conference website www.conference.tash.org. 

GOOD NEWS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
Gabriel Savage, DDC Member, announced that he would be getting married in June.  The Executive Director extended congratulations to Gabriel and his fiancé Alex who is currently attending Gallaudet University working on her degree in sign language.

The Vice-Chair announced Project Action! celebrated its 25th year anniversary at a reception and fundraiser hosted by Bob Williams on March 31, 2014.  As a result, two-thousand dollars was raised for Project Action!.

Mary Lou Meccariello, Executive Director, DC Arc and DDC Member, announced that she sits on Mayor Vincent C. Gray’s Committee on Metabolic Disorders and that the group recently got a metabolic disorder (Critical Congenital Heart Disease) approved by the Mayor for inclusion on the current list of disorders.  
In addition, she announced that the National Arc has received a grant to provide education on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome Disorder, which is the single most common cause of intellectual and developmental disabilities that is preventable.
Tiffany Smallwood announced that her daughter, Ira Smallwood, would be turning 15 in five days.
ADJOURNMENT
Before adjourning the meeting, the Vice-Chair thanked the community members for coming out and participating in the meeting.  He then asked the DDC Members to remain following the adjournment because there would be an Executive Session immediately following this meeting.  A motion was made to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded and the meeting was adjourned.  
NEXT MEETING

The next meeting date is August 14, 2014, 2014, 3:00 pm – 5:00 pm.  Location to be determined.
Respectfully submitted

Denice McCain
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